DRAFT: Subject to approval by the MIPTO Board

Matoska International Parent Board
Meeting Minutes 
January 11, 2011
The meeting began at 6:45 p.m.
Kathy Berlin served as timekeeper.

There were only 6 members present (joined by a 7th partway through the meeting) so there was not a quorum for voting.  Any votes needed to be taken will be summarized and emailed to all members within 24 hours for an electronic vote.
One change was made to the minutes of the December 8th Board meeting: a grant request from Ann Harris and Kathy Moore was discussed and approved at the 12/8 meeting, which had been left out of the minutes.  The amended minutes were Approved by those present; a full board vote will be taken electronically.
Treasurer’s report given by Angel Fleming:
Receipt letters for donations (pledges) will be mailed by January 31.  Angel will be applying soon for the raffle license for the spring carnival’s raffle.  The cost is $50.  Angel emailed the Income/Expense statement through December, and the treasurer’s report summary, to board members prior to the board meeting.  Total income for the year so far is $22,492.18 and total expense for the year-to-date is $12,211.27.
Administrator’s report was submitted by John Leininger and read by Kathy Berlin and is attached at the end of these minutes.
Kathy noted that a parent board member emailed John asking about enrollment at Matoska, expressing concerns about high student numbers in some grades.  John has offered to address this issue at an upcoming board meeting.  The topic will be publicized to the school community with an announcement in the Buzz Sheet, so interested families can attend the meeting.  Kathy will suggest to John that Dr. Law from the district’s administration office be invited to the meeting and that we may want to plan for a facilitated discussion with parents on this issue.  ACTION ITEM: Kathy will discuss this with John and determine when this will happen, whether at an upcoming board meeting or at a separate meeting.
Staff update given by Jeanne Mack, 2nd grade teacher

Staff is working hard on PBIS and RTI and will be working on IB training on the staff work day next Monday.
Movie Night update submitted by Cari Green
The date will be Friday, Feb. 4th from 6:30 to 8:30. Angel and Cari chose 3 options from the list of available G-rated movies: Wall-E, Homeward Bound – The Incredible Journey, and Toy Story 3. ACTION ITEM: This week they will send out an email to the teaching staff and ask them to assist with having students vote for their preferred movie.  Votes will be due on Friday, January 14th. The movie that receives the highest number of votes combined from all classrooms will be shown for Movie Night.  ACTION ITEMS: Cari will request that an announcement be included in the Buzz sheet with information about movie night including the title of the movie that will be shown.   Gayle is working on finding volunteers to assist that evening.  If you are available to help, please let Gayle or Cari know.  Kathy will contact Sarah Wagoner to ask about having some 5th grade patrols helping adults with hall monitoring during movie night.

Cross-age connections update was submitted by Heidi Gunderson

The three cross-age connections events are in the hands of their respective committees: 

1) Multicultural Day-Leader Kellie Mullin.  This group met on Jan 5th. The event will be focused on one culture, this year it will be a Native American theme, specifically Sioux and Lakota tribes that were native to our area.  There will be an assembly in the AM and PM lasting approx 30 minutes.  Half of the student body including AM Kindergarten will be in the morning, and the other half of the student body including PM kindergarten in the afternoon.  The assembly will have a focus in the arts and will probably include a native dance.  The division of AM and PM groups will be handled by Kristine Fischbach and Kelly Mullin in conjunction with the rest of the staff.  There will also be 6 "breakout sessions" that will be grounded in the 6 inquiry units (Who we are, Where we are in place and time, How we express ourselves, How the world works,  How we organize ourselves and sharing the planet).  Staff will sign up to have presenters visit their classrooms at various times.  We are hoping to have classroom buddies schedule together to control the number of presentations that need to take place.  (i.e. Fischbach’s Kindergarten signing up for breakout times with Larsons 3rd graders). The committee is also looking into using material from teachingtolerance.com.  Also, they are hoping to invite an individual that has a display of Native American clothing to potentially display during lunch.  Lastly, the lunch menu that day will have a Native American focus to include (but not limited to) turkey, wild rice and cornbread.  This event will take place on March 2nd.
2) Service Committee-Leader Mark Simpson.  This group will be meeting on Jan 13th; more details to follow...

3) H2O Committee-Leader Pete Willcoxon. A few members met with the Year-End event committee to explore having the events together. This will be an all-day, all-school event and will take place on June 3rd. Half of the school will be participating in the water event in the morning while the other half will be participating in mini-classes taught by parents for the end-of-year activities.  Then the groups would switch events/activities in the afternoon. The water committee will have a planning meeting to decide what activities they will have and what partnerships they might like to form (i.e. H2O for life).
Lindsay Lamwers suggested that the parent board and committees review the cross-age connections program (as well as other programs) by the end of the year, including asking that each program leader provide a brief summary/reflection about their program.  ACTION ITEM: Kathy Berlin will write a template or model for leaders to use for this purpose.  Each of the three committees have been given a budget of $283 for their event.  The board discussed whether to vote to approve this decision but decided it was not necessary because the cross-age connections coordinators have the authority and responsibility to manage the budget for their program (total is $850.)
Year-end celebration:

John Leininger reported that this planning committee met on Monday, January 10 and chose Friday, June 3 as the date.  It will be held jointly with the cross-age connections water day.  Each event will be a half-day, with half the school participating in each event in the morning and then switching to the other event in the afternoon.  Lunchtime will be a common time with a picnic on the playground with a d.j. or some other fun type of celebration.  Pete Wilcoxon, Jr. will lead the water day planning.  There was some concern that there is a disconnect between water conservation (i.e. H2O for life) and water play so it will be suggested to that committee that this be considered in planning.  The next meeting of the year-end celebration committee will be on Tuesday, Feb. 8 at 5 p.m. in the staff lounge. Information about the year-end event will be going out to families in the next few weeks, and volunteers will begin to be sought using the volunteer software system as well as Gayle and parent volunteer Jessica Reissig recruiting volunteers.  It was suggested that in addition to seeking volunteers to lead or assist with classes, we could also seek donations from businesses (i.e. wood-kits from Lowe’s, cookies or chips, or other supplies or treats for that day.
Read-a-Thon update – Cami Raeburn
The top three readers (by minutes) in grades K-1, 2-3 and 4-5 will get gift cards prizes and the top classroom each week will get a traveling trophy.  All students will receive a bookmark and pencil at the end of the read-a-thon.  Pledge forms will go home with students and sponsors can pledge per minute or a flat amount.  It will kick off with “Love to Read” on February 14th and go through March 7th.  Book character dress-up day will be Feb. 25th.  The top reader of each week will get a “mystery bag” prize.  Those present voted to Approve a $100 increase to the read-a-thon budget (from $100 to $200), which will allow for the gift card prizes to be given at more grade levels.  This proposal will go to the full board for an electronic vote.
T-Shirts

Angel suggested that we do not order new t-shirts this year since it is getting late in the year and shirts were just ordered at the end of the last school year.  Others suggested that the current board can start the process this year and prepare to order them earlier in the year next school year.  Logistically it could still be done this year, but some board members are concerned that it might be too much additional expense at a time when there are many other fundraisers.  John suggested and the board agreed that the t-shirts should still be offered this year, and ACTION ITEM: that the t-shirt team (Karen, Cami, Angel and Susie Mahoney) will take responsibility for making it happen, with financial oversight by Angel, since the funds will be passing through the board.
Fundraising committee update – Report submitted by Marie Andrews
The fundraising committee has examined and researched the overall goals of fundraising and what makes for purposeful fundraising not only within the Matoska community but within the White Bear District.  The committee has examined the following questions: why or why not do families participate in fundraisers, why are fundraisers successful, how many fundraisers are reasonable to have within a year before the community starts feeling "over fundraised" and why are fundraisers important to the community other than the obvious of raising money.

The committee is still in the research phase and has meetings set with fundraising companies to review their programs and products.  Findings will be reviewed with the board at the Feb. 8 meeting.  Here is an outline of possible recommendations for PTO fundraisers and other Matoska related fundraisers that the Fundraising Committee is considering:
    * The PTO would sponsor 3 primary fundraisers throughout the year: combined fall product sale (i.e. Innisbrook) and the parent donation, winter read-a-thon and spring carnival; 6 secondary fundraisers: box tops, Goodsearch, Kemp's, Kowalski's, Papa Murphy's, Target, Tyson; 1 community builder/fundraiser: Saints North and possibly add a second, Pump It Up, alternating months with Saints, 1 "academic related" showcase/fundraiser: Art Show and Auction

    * For other Matoska related fundraisers, the PTO would advise that there be no more than 3 fundraisers per event.  For example, currently the other major fundraiser effort at Matoska is the 5th grade camp.  In effort to avoid the community feeling "over-fundraised", the camp would have 3 designated fundraisers, possibly including a spring plant sale, Y-Ties and KARE Calendars.

    * The PTO would offer very clear and concrete information/reasons to the community on how the money that is raised is spent.  Research shows that the more informed families are in fundraising initiatives and if these initiatives are supported by the community the success of the fundraiser will be far greater.
Parent involvement task force – Kathy Berlin
This task force has the following members: Sonya Zuker, Kathy Berlin, Marie Andrews, Jeanne Mack, Lori Felton and Gayle Chapman. An initial meeting was held. There will be 3 phases in this process: data gathering, analysis, and outcomes/recommendations.  Data gathering will be conducted by surveying parents and teachers.  The subcommittee will do the analysis and produce two sets of recommendations for improving parent involvement, one for parents and one for teachers.  ACTION ITEMS: With regard to the new volunteer software system, John will work on having computer stations set up in the hall during March conferences to facilitate and encourage parents to register in the new volunteer system.  Gayle will work with Carolyn Kay to get the volunteer software link and information to Sonya Zuker for the Buzz Sheet.  John will suggest to teachers that they also include this in their class newsletters.
Other Items:
· ACTION ITEM: We need to request an update at the February meeting from a representative from the carnival committee.

· Lindsey Lamwers asked how we could support science and engineering education at Matoska, suggesting that we might ask the district to consider making Matoska a science magnet, to help boost science education at the elementary level in preparation for middle school science.
· The Art Show and Auction will be April 15th.
The meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m.
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The next regular meeting of the Matoska International Parent Teacher Organization board will be held on Tuesday, February 8 from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. in the school’s media center.  All are welcome to attend.
Please visit our website at www.matoskaparents.weebly.com, for meeting minutes, agendas, and more.

Principals Update Submitted by John Leininger, January 11, 2010
IB: The biggest news of the new year is that Matoska International is now recognized as an authorized IB World School.  This only could have been accomplished with the hard work of our staff and community.  Please join us on February 1 for a continental breakfast! 

Welcome Week:  We have begun giving tours and having our registration night.  We have great materials and are looking forward to sharing our school with many families from within and from outside of our district. 

PBIS Positive Behavior Interventions and Support:  We continue to use PBIS to look at our school climate and behavior systems.  The safe and healthy school grant that has funded this over the last 3 years will expire after this year.  We have received additional resources to continue with this initiative for an additional year.  At that point we expect that all systems will be implemented and built into our school.  

RTI Response to Intervention:  Our RTI/Climb team is digging into serious work on how we assess, monitor and respond to our struggling students.  The team has begun piloting AIMs web, a data tool used to monitor the progress of interventions.  The RTI team will also be meeting this week to examine how RTI and IT (Intervention Team) and be streamlined.
